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1. APOLOGIES 
 
 
2. CONFIRMATION OF MEETING REPORT – 21 FEBRUARY 2008 
 
 The report of the Board’s ordinary meeting of 21 February 2008 is attached. 
 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the report of the Board’s ordinary meeting held on 21 February 2008 be confirmed. 
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3. CORRESPONDENCE 
 
 3.1 DIAMOND HARBOUR COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION 
 

 Below is an e-mail received from  the Diamond Harbour Community Association, regarding 
Godley House. 

 
Dear Paula 
 
Would you kindly pass this on to the secretary of the Community Board for consideration at 
the meeting. 
 
At the meeting of the Diamond Harbour Community Association Committee on 18 February 
the following matters were raised concerning Godley House. 
 
1 The community regards Godley House as a priceless historic and cultural asset for 

locals and visitors. 
 
2  In 2004 the DHCA approached the Banks Peninsula District Council for a grant to cover 

the preparation of a conservation plan for the building. This was granted and Ian 
Bowman, a respected conservation architect, came from Wellington and studied the 
building. He produced a plan which went to the Council and the Community Association 
outlining - 

   
 a) Urgent work that needed to be done so that parts of the building didn't deteriorate 

beyond repair. 
 
 b) Aspects of the building that were original and worthy of conservation. 
 
  c) Aspects that had previously been altered and were no longer important  to conserve. 
 
 We would like to know what part of the lease money received from the lessee has been 
used in upkeep and restoration.  Also when the conservation plan will be able to be acted on 
so that Godley House remains an asset owned by the Council and attractive to locals, 
visitors, and present and prospective lessees. 
 
 Thank you for considering these issues. 
 
 Joy McLeod 
 Secretary 
 Diamond Harbour Community Association 

 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 

It is recommended that the Board receive this correspondence and that it be passed to 
Property Unit staff for comment. 

 
 
 
 
 

Note
To be reported to the Council meeting - decision yet to be made
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4. DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT 
 
 
 4.1 LYTTELTON ROTARY CLUB – LIBBY ORNSBY 

 
Libby Ornsby wishes to address the Board regarding the Memorial Wall for seafarers. 

 
 4.2 CORSAIR BAY RESERVE HOUSE - BRENDA DARGAN 

 
Brenda Dargan wishes to address the Board regarding the Corsair Bay Reserve House. 

 
  
 
5. PRESENTATIONS OF PETITIONS 
 
 
6. NOTICES OF MOTION 
 

Note
To be reported to the Council meeting - decision yet to be made
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7. 2007/08 PROJECT AND DISCRETIONARY FUNDING – SIX MONTH ACCOUNTABILITY REPORT 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services , DDI 941-8462 
Officer responsible: Democracy Services Manager 
Author: Liz Carter, Community Board Adviser  

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to provide the Board with a six month update on the balance of its 

2007/08 project and discretionary funding allocations and progress on the expenditure of those 
funds. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The Council’s funding to the Board for the 2007/08 financial year is $35,000 comprising: 

• Discretionary    $15,000  
• Project (Reserves)    $20,000  

 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 Discretionary Funding 
 
 3. Applications have been received for discretionary funding and a report on those applications will 

be presented to the Board for consideration at the 15 April meeting. 
 

4. The only commitment to date is $560.50 has so far been committed, leaving a balance of 
$14,439.50 available for allocation up to 30 June 2008. 

 
 Project Reserves Funding 
 
 5. On 19 September 2007, the Board allocated $5,000 towards a development plan for the Purau 

Bay foreshore. The attached schedule provides details of that project and comments from staff 
on the expenditure and project progress for the first six month period of this financial year. 

 
 6. The Board has since allocated $2,878.20 to the soft fall project at Lyttelton Plunket.  This project 

is not included on the schedule as it falls in the second half of the financial year. 
 
 7. The balance available in the Project Reserves Funding is $12,121.80 
 
 8. Any unspent project reserves and discretionary funds cannot be carried over into the 2008/09 

financial year and as such need to be (re)allocated and spent by 30 June 2008. 
 

Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 9. Yes, paragraphs 3, 4 and 5 above refer. 
 
   
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
  
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 10. There are no direct legal issues involved in this review process.  
 
 

ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
  Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2006-16 

LTCCP? 
 
 11. Not applicable. 
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7. Cont’d 
 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 12.  The funding allocation process carried out by the Christchurch community boards is covered in 

Council policy. 
 
 13. Funding allocations made contribute to fulfilling the Council’s 2006/16 Strategic Objectives 

(Strong Communities) and Community Outcomes (Governance and Community), are aligned 
with the Strengthening Communities Strategy 2007 and contribute to meeting the Board’s 
Objectives for the 2006/09 period. 

 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 14. Yes, as per paragraph 11 above. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 15. Not applicable. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Board receive the information.   
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8. JAMES DRIVE PLAYGROUND UPGRADE AND LANDSCAPE ENHANCEMENT 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment Group DDI 941-8656 
Officer responsible: Transport and Greenspace Manager 
Author: Tara Smith – Consultation Leader Greenspace 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is for the Lyttelton/Mt Herbert Community Board to: 
 
 (a) approve the final landscape plan for the playground upgrade and landscape 

enhancement for James Drive Playground and to proceed to detailed design and 
construction (refer attachment 1), 

 
 (b) allocate $5,000 from the reserve discretionary fund to assist in providing sheltered 

planting around the play area following a number of requests from the community during 
the playground consultation. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. James Drive Playground is located in James Drive Reserve in Church Bay.  The park is 

bounded by James Drive, Muriwai Drive and Takutai Place.  The primary access to the park and 
the children’s playground is from James Drive.  It is a gentle sloping site facing north. 

 
  3. The existing playground has been identified for additional equipment.  The existing equipment is 

to be retained.  The new equipment chosen meets the city plan set back requirements.  Positive 
aspects of the site are: 

 
• some parts of the structure can be retained 
• the site has good casual surveillance from adjacent houses and roads 
• there are some established plants near to the playground 

  
 4. The project objectives were: 
 

• to provide some additional equipment that offers a range of physical and mental 
stimulation that is different but compliments the existing equipment 

• to cater for a wide range of ages 
• to relocate the basketball hoop and provide a better surface for more uses 
• to create a well designed safe play space that fits into the surrounding environment by 

making use of some of the parks important natural play assets 
• to ensure the playground complies with the NZ Safety Standards 

 
 5. The project team developed a concept plan to meet these objectives, which included the 

following: 
 

• additional play equipment including the dolphin and spica play equipment and the 
choice of either an action pyramid or climbing tree 

• relocation of the basketball hoop and the installation of a new half court and hard 
surface area 

• painting and cleaning up of existing play equipment 
• extension of the existing asphalt path 
• installation of a picnic table and relocation of seating 
• removal of stumps and replace with new wooden steps within the playground area 
• new landscaping to compliment the design and soften the existing play area 

 
 6. This concept plan was developed to appeal to a wide range of children and to retain as much of 

the existing structure as possible. 
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8. Cont’d 
 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 7. The estimated total cost of the project is $40,000. The funding from Council is being provided 

from the Transport and Greenspace Capital Programme: 
 

2008/09      $40,000 James Drive Reserve  - Playground Renewals.   
 

 8. An additional $5,000 is being requested from the Community Board Reserve Discretionary fund 
to assist with providing sheltered planting as a result of feedback received from the community.  
The current budget does not allow for additional planting.  

 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 9. Yes. Funding is provided from within the Transport and Greenspace Capital Programme in the 

2006-16 LTCCP.  
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 10. All work will be carried out by a Council approved contractor. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
  
 11. LTCCP 2006-2016 
 
 (a) Parks, Open Spaces and Waterways – Page 123 

• Recreation – By offering a range of active and passive recreation and leisure 
opportunities 

• Health – By providing areas for people to engage in healthy activities. 
 
 (b Recreation and Leisure – Page 131 

• Recreation – By encouraging more people to participate in leisure, physical and 
sporting activities. 

   
 12. Parks and Open Spaces Activity Management Plan 
  
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 13. Social Wellbeing  
  Youth Strategy  
  Safer Parks Policy. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 14. In January 2008 a publicity pamphlet was distributed to approximately 257 residences and key 

stakeholders (refer attachment 2).  This pamphlet included a summary of the concept, initial 
concept plans and a feedback form.  The project team sought feedback from the community to 
see whether the proposal was generally supported and to ask them to make a choice of play 
equipment.  The choice of play equipment was between the “action pyramid” or the “climbing 
tree”. 

 
 15. The consultation received a 30% response rate (78 responses) and community feedback was 

extremely positive (refer attachment 3).  
 
 • 70 submitters (90%) responded “YES – I support the concept plan” 
 • 2 submitter (2%) responded “NO – I do not support the concept plan” 
 • 6 submitters (8%) neither supported or opposed the proposal 

•    48 submitters (62%) supported the “action pyramid” as their play item choice 
•    16 submitters (20%) supported the “climbing tree” as their play item choice 
•    14 submitters (18%) did not indicate a choice of play equipment. 
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8. Cont’d 
 
 16. The key issues identified by submitters relate to: 
 
 • Wind/Shelter from the easterly wind into the playground (12 submitters) 
 • Planting choices, residents do not want their view obscured (6 submitters) 
 • Amendment to entranceway, to prevent children running down the path and onto the road 

(6 submitters) 
•    There were some requests for further seating (4 submitters). 

 
 17. The issue concerning the easterly wind and shelter was considered by the project team and 

funding is being requested as part of this report to enable additional shelter planting to be 
included as part of this project, as current funds do not allow for this. 

 
 18. In terms of the planting choices and residents not wanting their view obscured, this has been 

taken into account when species and placement were decided. 
 
 19. The issue around the entranceway safety has been included in the final plan, however, there 

are a few options that can resolve this issue, so a final site visit will determine the outcome and 
construction will be included as part of this project.  

 
 20. Funding for further seating is not available at present.  The project team considered there was 

enough seating around the play area with the addition of a picnic table and the existing seat 
being relocated to a more appropriate spot.  The wooden steps within the playground itself can 
also be used as seating for parents who wish to be closer to the play equipment to supervise 
their children. 

 
 21. Additional seating around the reserve will be added to our seating programme for installation as 

funding allows and future development takes place. 
 
 22. This project will be implemented by October 2008.   
   
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Lyttelton/Mt Herbert Community Board resolve to: 

 
 (a) approve the final landscape plan (File Reference LP221501) for James Drive Reserve 

Playground Upgrade and Landscape Enhancement and to proceed to detailed design and 
construction.  

 
 (b) allocate $5,000 from the reserve discretionary fund to assist in providing sheltered planting 

around the play area. 
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Support 
Yes 

Support 
No 

Option 
A 

 Option 
B 

Comments 

Yes 
 
 
 

  A    Shelter is an issue in this playground.  It is often windy to 
the point of being unpleasant around this area and long 
term it would be great to see plantings providing more 
windbreak.  Also, possibly a gate on the playground as 
children run down the path and onto the road.  Provides 
peace of mind for parents if a gate can be closed, 
especially if you have your hands full with pre-schoolers, 
buggies etc.  Thank you. 

Yes   A      
Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 

  Sounds very nice - and a pleasant place for the wider 
community.  Please don't let the trees/bushes become too 
dense or high.  What about rubbish bins?  Pity the money 
spent on the expensive paper for this presentation was not 
lessened by cheaper options and the money saved spent 
on more lasting things.  When do the "big kids" get their 
marina? 

Yes   A 

 

  Please, additional 2 seats so parents can enjoy their 
children playing - situated close to climbing tree, swings 
and fort, making 3 in all.  PS As your people do parks and 
rec. grounds, the Reserve in Koromiko could do with a 
couple of seats; also, height of plants getting out of control, 
blocking residents' view to Lyttelton Heads.  There are 
covenants on the sections stating this should not happen.  
As your men will be here can they do this also? 

Yes      B   
No     

 

  This is definitely a waste of money.  Within the Marine 
Drive/Koromiko/James Drive area I know of 3 families with 
children who would use the facilities.  The new subdivision 
out James Dr/Koromiko have no "children families" at all.  
Occasional grandchildren only.  The "reserve" section in 
Koromiko could be improved - one bench is all that is there 
presently, and the steps to the cliff track are unusable.  
They were last done by volunteers over 5 years ago.  The 
small area in Koromiko which adjoins James Dr. has a seat 
which was put there by a private person, as were all the 
native plantings - pohutakawa and other nice natives.  It 
makes more sense to improve these two areas - the other 
is a nonsense project!!  What about Laurenson "Park" - 
never been developed and it's right opposite Diamond 
Harbour School!  And it has a much larger, completely flat 
area and is clearly visible from the main road - fence (?) 
could do with beautification.  It also has plenty of space for 
parking. 

Yes   A      
Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 

  I think it's a great proposal and in full support.  One 
problem I do have is the existing planting at the road 
frontage.  It is tall enough to be acting as a screen looking 
into the play area and I feel it should remain clear so that 
the public can see in from a safety perspective, ie bullying, 
congregation area for idle teenagers, etc. 

Attachment to Clause 8
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Yes   A 

 

  1.  There is currently no protection in this reserve from the 
prevailing northeast wind, which means that it is very windy 
there most days after about mid-morning, so we don't use 
it.  Some sort of windbreak along the back boundary needs 
to be established.  2.  The entrance to this reserve has 
always concerned me, in view of the fact that many 
motorists seem to think that James Drive is a racetrack, 
particularly the downhill traffic.  It is not possible to see 
what is proposed for the entrance from this plan, but some 
sort of gate or staggered fencing needs to be put in place.  
Currently, with its steeply sloped path, children come 
hurtling down on scooters, bikes, etc, or even running, and 
are straight onto the road, which is very dangerous. 

  No   

 

  It would be a far more usual (sic) idea to lower the 
ridiculous jump in rates, stop sending out expensive flyers 
and put the money (if you have to spend at all) into 
improving our abysmal roads here in Church Bay.  This is 
an area where a lot of retirees dwell, we do NOT need any 
improvements at the Park - we do NOT need more noise - 
changing it will bring an increased number of the little 
uncontrollable upcoming thugs.  With no discipline allowed, 
children are too unruly and this park especially brings and 
attracts children with NO supervision.  It is not fair on the 
locals who do not want noisy "change".  We came here for 
peace and quiet!  I know I'm not alone in this, but as usual, 
Council won't listen, they never have, never will.  They'll 
ride roughshod over us 'oldies' - who deserve a bit of peace 
in our later years.  Plonk a Park closer to 'NEW' people's 
area - in the middle of - see how THEY react!  PLEASE 
DON'T DO IT HERE! 

Yes      B   
Yes   A 

 

  I like the stumps and the fort and hope they don't go, so 
does my son.  Is there an alleyway/right-of-way from the 
new subdivision, ie Muriwai Drive and Takutai Place, to the 
park?  This would be great!!  Also, love the native plantings 
that are already established.  Overall the new plans sound 
great. 

Yes   A  B (Note:  Both options chosen for Play Item) 
           
Yes   A 

 

B Good idea, needs more variety - thank you.  Why is this not 
going to Lyttelton Service Centre? (Note:  Both options 
chosen for Play Item) 

Yes   A 

 

  Great ideas.  Brought visitors to play at playground.  The 
enhancements will make it even more enjoyable!  Plan well 
thought out and imaginative.  Well done!! 

Yes     

 

B I fully support the plan - it may help attract young families to 
our aging community.  The only concern I have is about the 
wood fort.  Its partial "transparency should be maintained or 
improved: a similar "fort" in the Liffey Reserve in Lincoln 
had to be demolished as it became a refuge for "young 
adults" having sex, drugs, liquor.  In the end it was a filthy 
sty. 

Yes   A      
Yes   A      
Yes   A      
Yes   A      
    A      
Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 
  I appreciate the Council's efforts in this upgrade and also 

the opportunity to comment.  Great work. 

Attachment to Clause 8
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Yes   A    Great work. 
Yes   A 

 

  I am very pleased that you are extending and enhancing 
the playground.  This will be very pleasant for our 
grandchildren when I bring them to it. 

Yes   A 
 

  Congratulations on this revamp proposal.  It looks great 
and is timely. 

Yes   A 

 

  Wonderful plan.  I have used this park a lot, however, there 
is nowhere to take a picnic and sit to eat, so pleased to see 
picnic table included.  The relocated hoop with half-court is 
wonderful as current location is not suitable playing area.  
The park as it is looks rather boring, this plan will give it 
more of a park look, also will be a nice area just to sit and 
will be used by adults without children. 

Yes   A      
Yes      B   
Yes   A 

 

  Can you please keep us informed, as we have started to 
build our new house which you have illustrated on the 
proposed plans for the reserve (the address is 11 Takutai 
Place).  Would be great if you could incorporate some 
planting to protect the kids (and the parents!) against the 
easterly winds on the reserve. 

Yes   A 

 

  Option A - Action Pyramid - definitely!  I have two young 
boys who would love it!  Would be grateful if you could 
keep us informed, as we are shortly going to start building 
our new home, which will be at 11 Takutai Place which will 
back onto the reserve, which address you have illustrated 
on the proposed plans for the play area.  Would be good if 
you could incorporate some planting to protect against the 
easterly winds on the reserve. 

Yes     

 

B Fantastic, especially picnic table and half-ball court.  The 
easterly wind is a problem when using the playground.  I 
would like to see a windbreak planted on the NE corner of 
the playground. 

Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 

  We fully support the redevelopment of our local 
playground.  It is great to see options that cater to the 
needs of older children as well as young children.  One of 
the great features is the amazing view of the harbour.  Our 
only suggestion is that seating be placed so that parents 
can watch their children while enjoying the view.  
Otherwise, let's go for it - we're delighted! 

Yes     

 

B Please add more picnic tables and seating for parents and 
elderly, also in the surrounding area.  Thank you. 
 

Yes   A 
 

  Should consider a toilet block. 
 

Yes     

 

B 1.  Access from the East side would increase use.  2.  V. 
few children are seen playing in the area at moment.  3.  Is 
this the best use of scarce resources?  4.  A skate park in 
DHB area would be a more useful option. 
 
 

Yes     
 

B Wind break native shrubs and trees to east and north 
boundary.  Clear view from James Drive into park. 

Attachment to Clause 8
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  (Online submission)  I think that the proposed upgrade of 
the park generally looks good and includes the type of 
equipment that I feel would be good for the children in the 
area.  I would ask that you consider a variation of the 
climbing equipment suggested.  We recently visited a park 
in Palmerston North which has been transformed (ie, 
increase use) from the installation of a climbing frame, 
picnic tables and half court.  The climbing frame in 
particular was excellent for children of many ages.  Details 
of this should be available from the PNCC and information 
about Milverton Park can be seen at 
http://www.pncc.govt.nz/City/News/CivicNews.htm?id=4918  
Also, James Drive park is exposed to the wind, primarily 
easterly, so consideration of this should be given to 
placement of picnic tables/seating and also plantings for 
shelter. 

Yes     

 

  Either option.  Good design - well done.  Could I also 
enquire as to the plans for the rest of the reserve?  Is there 
enough room for a community tennis court for children and 
adults to use?  (NB:  nearest court(s) at the moment are 
either near Orton Bradley Park or Diamond Harbour - both 
not within walking distance for Church Bay residents.) 

Yes   A      
Yes     

 

  1.  Excellent to see landscaping - it is much needed to 
soften not the playground but the new development.  Trees 
will be really good.  I would be prepared to assist with 
watering new plantings.  2.  Generally good concept - 
however, the playground meets the needs of small children 
(<7 yrs) only (except for shooting hoops).  In order to meet 
older children's play needs the 'action pyramid/climbing 
tree' could be a much larger piece of equipment, such as in 
Spencer Park, which looks like a 'spiderweb pyramid'?  
Other ideas include high monkey bars.  3.  Can you ask:  
What will children 8 yrs and up want to play on? and put 
the answer in the plan.  If we must have Option A or B - A 
would be our choice.  Note:  The following additional 
comments made via online submission 14/02/2008:  1.  
Creation of shelter from easterly winds which impact 
significantly on the use of the park.  In the afternoons, it 
simply gets too windy to be pleasant up there.  2.  A gate 
on the park would be helpful to stop cars being driven up to 
the play area; surprisingly, this does happen, and it is 
totally unnecessary, damages plantings and can be 
dangerous.  Thank you. 

Yes     

 

  I can see problems with the ball from the adjacent half-ball 
court bouncing into the line of the swings.  Suggest an 
extra 5m of separation.  Also, doubt if plants will survive 
long on the edge of the half-court, due to trampling from the 
basketball players.  Otherwise, looks good. 

Yes   A 

 

  I would like to see a flat grassed area left available for 
children to kick a ball or play tip and run cricket, as most 
sections in the area are not flat.  A wall to hit a tennis ball 
against - perhaps on the side of the proposed half-ball 
court, to the south side maybe, would be an asset also. 

Yes   A 
 

  Plan looks great.  Consider access from rear via Bayswater 
Estate?? 

Attachment to Clause 8
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Yes     

 

  While we support the concept plan in general, we believe 
that further landscaping of the Jame Drive Reserve should 
also be undertaken.  In its current state the reserve is 
generally unattractive, and while the open space is an 
asset, further plantings would enhance the area, 
encouraging more use.  Planting on the eastern boundary 
would shelter the reserve from the easterly wind, and 
'islands' of mixed bush and trees would provide sun shelter 
for picnic areas.  The bush areas would become habitats 
for native birds, something the Church Bay area lacks, 
outside of the Hunter/Church Gully Reserve.  Removal of 
the wire fence on the James Drive frontage, and 
replacement with further planting, would increase the 
reserve's appearance. 

Yes   A 

 

  Would like to see some plantings that are not natives, ie 
hedging or English plain trees and others such as the 
purple leaf flowering blossom, varigated Ash, or indeed the 
yellow leaf Rebinia or such like. 

Yes     

 

  Park exposed to wind, plant more aki-aki trees, on eastern 
side.  NB:  The James Drive footpath outside the park 
should be extended for safety. 

Yes     

 

B Two more picnic tables and seats and seating required for 
adults, close to swings and half-ball court.  I am retired, but  
think this is a good concept plan and would help in any way 
possible. 

Yes     
 

  Would appreciate more picnic tables.  I am prepared to 
contribute to the cost of one. 

      

 

  (Online submission) I am a parent of 2 young children who 
regularly use the playground.  Your proposal complements 
existing facilities in Diamond Harbour area.  However, the 
existing fort has a unique hand-crafted character, so I 
would prefer to see it unpainted. 

Yes   A    Great idea!! 
Yes   A    We think this is a great idea and can't wait for it to be done. 
Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 

  We love it!!  My children are very excited about the upgrade 
and landscape of the playground.  The Action Pyramid 
would be a great addition.  At the moment there needs to 
be play equipment to extend the primary-aged children.  
Providing shelter from the wind would also be helpful.  
Could the basketball asphalt area be big enough for a mini-
tennis court too?!  We would also find very useful a 
skateboard/concrete area. 

Yes     

 

  The concept plan looks very impressive.  As an occasional 
user of the playground, with grandchildren, I am keen to 
see more shelter from the prevailing easterly wind.  This 
wind spoils many visits to the playground, and I'm sure 
there would be more use made of the playground if the 
shelter was better. 

  No   

 

  I am not a resident in Church Bay.  I am there regularly at 
weekends throughout the year.  I would pass the James 
Drive Reserve at least once each day.  There are not 
always children in the reserve.  There are usually only a 
handful.  Consequently, I wonder if the concept is too 
elaborate for the number of children in the area. 

Yes   A 

 

  The concept looks great.  Hopefully the park will be open, 
with not too many bushes that are out of sight of public for 
the sake of safety for any lone children who may be 
playing.  Also hedges on street boundaries. 

Attachment to Clause 8



 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
Lyttelton-Mt-Herbert Community Board Agenda 21 February 2008 Page 27 
 

Yes      B Looks great - an excellent initiative for the community. 
Yes      B Good idea. 
Yes   A 

 

  Well thought out and put together - well done☺  It will be 
great to have a local playground for our daughter (that has 
enough for her age - 5 years) and for the growing number 
of children in the area.  Please plant natives, especially 
specimen trees.  I note covenants in Bayswater prevent the 
planting of exotics such as pines, macrocarpa, etc☺  I 
suggest you seek input/opinion from the Diamond Harbour 
under-20 trust and local youth group(s). 

      

 

  I suggest the following to be considered when improving 
James Drive Reserve and Playground:     1.  Shelter belt 
plantings along the North and East perimeter to shelter 
from the northeasterly wind.    2.  Native plantings designed 
in a fashion to become a feature of the park (eg, trails 
through the natives for little ones to explore and play hide 
and seek).     3.  Sheltered picnic areas similar to those in 
Victoria Park on the Port Hills.  A coin-operated BBQ would 
be good, too.    4.  A design that inhibits vandalism through 
clear vantage points and proper lighting.     5.  Half 
Basketball court.     6.  A gate at the entrance to the park to 
stop runaway children on cycles before they spill out onto 
the roadway.     7.  A drinking fountain.     8.  Extend 
playground facilities (eg modern climbing frame, etc). 

Yes   A      
Yes   A 

 

  Yes, I'm sure the planners are aware of the problems 
caused by the prevailing wind, the easterly.  Even in 
summer this very cold wind is sometimes a disincentive in 
using the playground.  I would like to know whether there is 
any plan to set up some kind of windbreak on the upper 
borders around the proposed half-ball court.  I think this is 
important. 

Yes   A    Looks good. 
Yes     

 

  I am very much in favour of the proposal.  I live just 
opposite the gateway to the reserve and so frequently 
observe people using the playground.  It will be great to 
have some trees to provide shade and shelter (it would be 
great if more planting was done on the eastern boundary to 
provide shelter from the wind), but even the limited planting 
proposed will make it more attractive.  One of my concerns 
is that the exit to James Drive is both straight and steep, 
and I have observed children hurtling down the path.  It 
seems to me it would be safer if that path could be altered 
in some way to make it less of a hazard. 

Yes     

 

B What a wonderful proposal.  I use the playground 
frequently with my grandchildren and the upgrading is 
exciting for us.  Either the Action Pyramid or Climbing Tree 
would be very acceptable, however, the Climbing Tree 
would probably last longer and not look shabby after a few 
years. 

Yes     

 

B Please ensure wheelchair access to all parts of the 
reserve, ie level access to children's play equipment.  I note 
steps to Wood Fort.  New soft fall preferred to bark chips 
for disabled access if in a wheelchair.  A good design in 
general.  Would there be a wheelchair spare to use at 
picnic table. 

Yes   A 
 

  Many thanks for asking my opinion - my grandchildren will 
very much enjoy this. 
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Attachment to Clause 8

Yes   A 
 

  My children can't wait!  Would also love a big slide!  Also a 
whirly gig round about! 

Yes   A 

 

  Each week more children are using the local park, which is 
excellent.  I like the basketball area development as local 
children support basketball.  The small asphalt path would 
be good for learner biking to practise skills safety.  The 
lawn mower contractor does a good job, area is very tidy 
after each visit.  Need some more substantial trees to make 
an impact on park. 

Yes     

 

B Random Investments Limited are the developers of 
Bayswater Estate which, when completed, will total 123 
residential sections, 94 of these having been completed to 
date.  We will shortly be submitting to the Christchurch City 
Council a subdivision plan for Stage 5, which includes the 
extension of Muriwai Drive.  It is intended to include a 4-
metre access strip from the extension of Muriwai Drive into 
the eastern boundary of the James Drive reserve.  A plan 
as prepared by Eliot Sinclair, being Plan no. 289191C1 of 
January 2008, showing this proposed access, was left with 
Tara Smith on Thursday 7 February 2008.  This information 
has been provided simply to make you aware of the 
proposed access strip.   

      

 

  We note that some seven "Proposed Tree Species" are 
included in the upgrade.  Unless there is some compelling 
reason why they should be a tall growing species, we 
would certainly prefer a species of limited mature height.  
Homes will eventually be constructed on sections east of 
the Reserve and enjoy fantastic views of the inner harbour 
and Quail Island.  It would be a great pity if this view was 
interrupted by tall trees.  From our observations of the 
Reserve area, we would also recommend that the selected 
trees be of a deciduous variety, providing shade in summer 
but letting sun in in winter to dry the ground.   Thank you for 
the opportunity to present this submission. 

Yes   A      
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9. ENVIRONMENT CANTERBURY – CHRISTCHURCH AREA COMMITTEE – BOARD 
REPRESENTATION 

 
General Manager responsible: General Manager Peter Mitchell, DDI 941-8462 
Officer responsible: Democracy Services Manager 
Author: Peter Dow, Community Board Adviser 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to invite the Board to consider the appointment of a Board 

representative to be a member of  Environment Canterbury’s Christchurch Area Committee. 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The attached papers describe the terms of reference, objectives and delegated powers of the  

Christchurch Area Committee being a Standing Committee of Environment Canterbury and include 
the agenda for the first meeting. 

 
 3. In the 2004/07 term, the city boards were represented on the Christchurch Area Committee by the 

Board Chairs or deputies.  
 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 4. Where Board members are appointed to outside organisations, attendances at meetings are 

covered by their elected member’s salary. Thus, there are no financial implications apart from 
mileage allowances for attending such meetings.   

 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 5. There are no direct legal issues involved.  
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2006-16 

LTCCP? 
 
 6. Not applicable 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies/policies? 
 
 7. Council’s 2006/16 Strategic Directions – yes, contributes to Strong Communities and the 

Community Outcomes (Governance and Community). 
 
  Strengthening Communities Strategy 2007 – yes, is aligned with the engagement components of 

this strategy. 
 
  Board Objectives 2006/09 – yes, the appointments contribute to meeting various objectives set by 

the Board for the period. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 8. Not applicable. 
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9. Cont’d 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 

It is recommended that the Board consider appointing a representative to Environment Canterbury’s 
Christchurch Area Committee. 
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 Attachment to Clause 9  
              

COUNCIL AREA COMMITTEES 
 

TERMS OF REFERENCE  
 

CHRISTCHURCH AREA COMMITTEE 
 
 
PURPOSE 
 
“To build and maintain the highest and best co-operative relationship with the community
of Christchurch, encompassing the regional and legislative responsibilities of
Environment Canterbury”. 
 
 
1. MEMBERSHIP 
 

The Christchurch Area Committee shall be a Standing Committee of the Council and
comprise the eight Christchurch constituency councillors, two Christchurch City Council
councillors, one representative from each of the Community Boards in the city, at least
one representative of Tangata Whenua and appointees from key stakeholder groups, and
individual opinion leaders. 
 
In addition the Council Chairperson will be an ex-officio member, with the Deputy
Chairperson as his/her alternate. Alternates will be sought for all external members. 
 
 

2. QUORUM 
 
 Four Regional Councillors and four other members. 
 
 
3. OBJECTIVES AND DELEGATED POWERS 
 
 In achieving its purpose the Christchurch Area Committee shall engage with key

stakeholders and groups in the community and support the Council’s Communications
Strategy. In order to do these the Committee shall: 

 
(a) Meet in committee mode in February each year to identify issues and to

programme its activities for the year (including forums and liaison meetings)
designed to: 

 
• listen to stakeholder views on issues and report back to the councils, boards

and organisations its members represent; 
• communicate the role, objectives and responsibilities of the Regional Council

and raise awareness of an interest in them; and 
• generate stakeholder involvement, support and satisfaction. 

 
(b) Meet in committee or workshop mode, as required, to aid the implementation of

the Purpose; 
 
(c) Assist in the facilitation of the consultation process and discussion of issues

before the Regional Council’s Portfolio Committees; 
 
(d) Report annually and make recommendations from time to time to the councils,

boards and stakeholders represented on the committee; and 
 
(e) Publicise the results of the work of the Committee.  
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10. BRIEFINGS 
 

10.1 DIAMOND HARBOUR ELDERLY HOUSING – KEVIN BENNETT, CITY HOUSING MANAGER 
 

10.2 LOCAL ROADING PROJECTS UPDATE -DAVID MCNAUGHTON, ASSET ENGINEER 
 
 
11. COMMUNITY BOARD ADVISERS UPDATE 
   
 
12. BOARD MEMBERS INFORMATION EXCHANGE 
 
 
13. BOARD MEMBERS QUESTIONS 
 
 

Note
To be reported to the Council meeting - decision yet to be made
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